


Minutes of the Human Rights Council Bureau Meeting
29 June 2020
On 29 June 2020, the Bureau held a meeting to discuss preparations for the upcoming 44th session of the Human Rights Council.
Modalities

The President referred to the informal discussion that had been held on 23 June to take stock of the extraordinary modalities applied during the 43rd session and the Bureau’s subsequent agreement that the modalities for the 44th session should be updated based on that informal discussion.
The President presented to the Bureau a list of updated proposed modalities, most of which had already been applied during the resumed 43rd session. The Bureau thus agreed to propose to the Council for its approval at the opening of the 44th session on 20 June, the following extraordinary modalities to be applied to the 44th session under the current circumstances:
· The plenary meetings of the Council will take place in Assembly Hall, while the voting process would again take place in Room XX. Room XII will be made available as an overflow room with webcast in English.

· During the voting process, the Assembly Hall or another conference room will serve as an overflow room.

· Access to all meeting rooms would be limited to one person per delegation (except for the voting process). A certain number of seats would be reserved for representatives of NGOs, NHRIs and international organizations, as well as the press. 

· State delegations not wishing to enter the plenary room physically would be able to deliver their statements by pre-recorded video-messages, as provided for under HRC decision 19/119. 

· Similarly, NGOs in consultative status with ECOSOC would be given the opportunity to do the same insofar as interactive dialogues are concerned, and additionally for panels and adoptions of UPR outcome as set out in HRC decision 19/119.

· Representatives wishing to exercise their right of reply remotely would be able to do so by sending a request to hrclistofspeakers@ohchr.org. They will receive an invitation to a video call five minutes prior to the moment that the right of reply would be exercised.

· Special procedures mandate holders, members of investigative mechanisms and panellists unable to travel to Geneva would be able to participate in the interactive dialogues and panels via video messages and video-link. Those present in Geneva would address the Council in person, if they so desire. 

· The UPR outcomes of Spain and Kuwait would be considered at the 44th session based on the preference expressed by these States. The consideration and adoptions of UPR outcomes for Kyrgyzstan, Guinea, the Lao People’s Democratic Republic, Lesotho, Kenya, Armenia, Guinea-Bissau, Sweden, Grenada, Turkey, Kiribati, and Guyana would be postponed to the 45th session of the Council, as a result of the expressed agreement by or in the absence of objections from each of these States. 

· For action on draft proposals, all 47 Members of the Council may designate two representatives to be present in the room. A Member of the Council not wishing to participate in person may opt for proxy voting by designating a representative of another State who will act on their behalf. Observer States introducing draft proposals as well as concerned countries may also designate two representatives to be present in the room at the time of action on relevant resolutions. All observer States and other observers may follow the proceedings in an overflow room.

· Rooms XVIII and XX will be made available for meetings of groups and informal consultations. In case informal consultations are organized virtually, these need to be notified to the Secretariat in order to be included in the Bulletin of Informal Meetings and the online application “Sched”.
· Side-events cannot take place inside the Palais des Nations during the 44th session. In case stakeholders decide to organize virtual events or events outside of the Palais des Nations, these events will not be included in the Bulletin of Informal Meetings as Council side events.
· All representatives are requested to upload their oral statements through the online system for inscription on the lists of speakers before the opening of the debate or dialogue in question or one hour before the estimated time of their delivery.
Programme of Work
Upon request of the President, the Secretariat updated the Bureau on preparations for the 44th session and the recent changes to the Programme of Work. The Secretariat highlighted the high number of Interactive Dialogues and panel discussions that will take place during the session with mandate holders and participants currently located in different time zones and who will be joining the discussions remotely. The Secretariat informed that the majority of the introductory remarks will be provided through pre-recorded video messages while the ensuing dialogues and discussions would be conducted through live video link. 
The Programme of Work has been adjusted in accordance with the time zones where the mandate holders and participants are located, for example: on 8 July the panel discussion on new digital technologies is scheduled to take place from 9:00 to 11:00 and the panel discussion on climate change is scheduled to take place from 13:00 to 15:00. Exceptionally, agenda item 10 will have to be considered on 16 July prior to the considerations of agenda items 7 and 9 due to the time difference with the locations from where the mandate holders under items 7 and 9 will be participating.
The Secretariat additionally informed that UNOG had agreed to exceptionally service two lunchtime meetings on 16 and 17 July, during the period when the Council will be taking action on draft proposals. The Bureau noted with appreciation that as a result of these two additional meetings, it is foreseen that the Council will be able to conclude the programme of work for the 44th session on 17 July.

Dignitaries

The President informed the Bureau that she had received a request from the Permanent Mission of the People’s Republic of China for a dignitary (Mrs. Carrie Lam, Chief Executive of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People’s Republic of China) to address the Council on 30 June through pre-recorded video message. 
The President recalled that on 18 July, 23 August and 13 September 2019, the Bureau of the 13th cycle of the Council had addressed the question of the participation of dignitaries addressing the Council outside of the High-level Segment. The Bureau of the 13th HRC Cycle in 2019 had emphasized that the participation of dignitaries outside the High-Level Segment was an exception and considered that dignitaries may be provided with the possibility to address the Council at the June and September sessions, provided that this was at the highest possible level (i.e., head of state or government, minister of foreign affairs or another cabinet minister who was a member of the government and whose name was listed as such in the official gazette or on the official webpage of the government).
The Bureau reiterated that the participation of dignitaries outside the High-level Segment had to be an exception and agreed that the standard set by the 13th cycle Bureau in relation to such requests should continue to be applied. Moreover, the Bureau stressed that the use of pre-recorded video messages by a dignitary to address the Council was acceptable only under the current extraordinary circumstances of the COVID-19 pandemic and is not to be used as a precedent.
Against this background, the Bureau decided as a response to the concrete request that the video message by Mrs. Carrie Lam, Chief Executive of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People’s Republic of China, would be shown after the presentation of the Annual Report by the High Commissioner on Tuesday, 30 June. 
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